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In the tapestry of life, we’re all 

connected. Each one os us is a gift to 

those around us, helping each other 

be who we are, weaving a perfect 

picture together 

        Anita Moorjani 

 
President’s Message  
Charlene St. John 
 

Happy almost spring! 
     All weather threats aside, we had a wonderful turnout for the first 
meeting of the year. We took a little extra time at break to do some 
individual catching up with fiber friends and then on to Show and Tell, 
which was something to revel in. Knit caps, blankets for Linus, deflected 
double weave scarves, yardage for a shirt, towels, aprons, and the list 
goes on. It was wonderful. I was awed and inspired. With all this cold 
weather, we are encouraged to stay safely in our homes and studios. I 
hope that means that the looms have been thumping away and the 
spinning wheels are turning out luxurious yarns. All to grace our next 
Show and Tell. I am thinking of knit scarves and woolen socks as I sit 
here looking at the thermometer that says 23°. I am hoping we will see 
some more lovely knit items at our next meeting, too. 
     After much to-ing and fro-ing, discussions, calculations, and 
tweaking, the board has a budget for you to review and vote on. We 
were able to create a balanced budget even though the yearly dues 
have not been increased for 10 years. That means some things were 
cut, and I wouldn't be surprised if there is a lot of discussion and 
possibly some more tweaking. It should be lively and interesting. I hope 
that a lot of you will find your way to the meeting to participate. 
Our program will be folks from Warren Wilson College. A wonderful 
opportunity for us to interact with another fiber community. And 
interact we will - bring on that Show and Tell! 
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March Program 
 
The March program stars Melanie Wilder and several of 
her students from Warren Wilson College who will talk 
about their use of fiber in their work. Melanie owns Wild 
Earth Textiles which is located just outside Asheville. She 
offers quality natural dyes, naturally dyed yarn and fabrics, 
as well as one of a kind handwoven fabrics and clothing. 
 
Melanie feels there is nothing more comforting than being 
in her dye garden or at the loom. She enjoys the textures 
from a soft cotton thread or a hand spun wool, and the click 
clack sounds of the harnesses and shuttles from her 
looms. She appreciates each flower and root, grown in its 
own time, filling the garden with its colors and surprises. 
Combining the meditative process of gardening, dyeing 
and weaving, creates great joy for her and serves as 
reminder to slow down, listen and observe what nature has 
given to us. 
 
Warren Wilson is undergoing a renaissance of fine crafts. 
The college has roots in fine crafts going back to 1928 with 
the weavers at Dorland Bell School who went by the name 
“Dorland Bell Looms.”  The students in the ‘20s were 
working their way through school in a way reminiscent of 
the Warren Wilson Work Program. When the Dorland Bell 
School merged with the Asheville Farm School in 1942 to 
become the Warren H. Wilson Vocational Junior College, 
the weaving program went with it. 
 

 
 
The weaving program, combined with the woodworking 
program, became known as “Warren Wilson Crafts” and 
was a “work crew” throughout the ‘50s and ‘60s. Students 
worked 15 hours per week to produce fine quality woven 
goods to sell, i.e., quest towels, luncheon mats, needle 
cases, napkins, baby bibs, table runners, bookmarks, 
pillow cases, stoles and aprons. Unfortunately, after the 
‘60s, the craft program was lost. 
 

Students recently proposed two new crews that have 
revived the tradition of fine crafts that the College once 
enjoyed. Today, the Fiber Arts Crew and Wood Joinery 
Crew are working hard and have proven to be very 
successful. 
 
Come welcome Melanie and her students and learn more. 

 

 

2016 GUILD CALENDAR 
 

February 13 Winter project – Make an Apron 

March 12 Melanie Wilder – Student Presentation, 
Warren Wilson College 

April 9 Susan Levielle- Overshot: Timeless 
Beauty in Woven Construction 

May 9 Natural dyeing or Working with Wool 

June 11 Irene Heckle – Felted Creatures 

June 24 Kathrin Weber – Not your Grandma’s Dye 
Pot 

June 25 & 26 Kathrin Weber – Weaving Workshop: 
Focus on the Warp 

July 9 Joan Berner – Sheep to Shawl 
Competitions 

August 13 Walt Turpening –Bench Making 

September 10 Vicki Almaroad – Magic in the Flax 

October 8 Retreat 

November 14 Our Annual Potluck November 14 
 

Membership 
Marjorie Krueger 
 
The Guild welcomes several new members for 2016!  In 
addition to Irene Heckel-Volpe, who was mentioned in last 
month’s newsletter, we have been joined by: 

Judy Chandler, Hendersonville, NC 
     1chandlerjn@gmail.com 
Charlotte Cornell-Simmons, Hendersonville, NC  
     ccornellsimmons@gmail.com 
Alan and Milissa Dewey, Asheville, NC   
     alandewey@rocketmail.com 
Madelene Gozansky, Brevard, NC   
     wovenpaths@citcom.net 
Lissa Mosely, Asheville, NC   
     lissa@mosley.org 
Ann Squire, Asheville, NC   
     annemev@aol.com 
Jan Wescott, Asheville, NC  
     jmw1349@yahoo.com 

Also new to Guild membership is Lillian Hale, a student at 
Haywood Community College, who is the recipient of the 
2016 Guild Scholarship.  

 

mailto:1chandlerjn@gmail.com
mailto:ccornellsimmons@gmail.com
mailto:alandewey@rocketmail.com
mailto:wovenpaths@citcom.net
mailto:lissa@mosley.org
mailto:annemev@aol.com
mailto:jmw1349@yahoo.com


 

3 

   

 
 
 
 

  Haywood Community College 
    Continuing Education Classes 
 
Beginning Weaving 
5 weeks, Fridays 2/26 – 4/1 NOON to 5:00 pm 
 
Twill be Done 
2 weeks, Wednesdays 3/16 – 3/23 1:00 to 4:00 pm 
 
Tapestry Postcards 
4 weeks, Wednesdays 3/16 – 4/6 9:00 am to noon 
 
Summer and Winter in the Spring 
2 weeks, Wednesdays 3/30 – 4/6 1:00 to 4:00 pm 
 
These classes will be taught by Teena Teunge 
Full description of classes can be found at 
www.creativearts.haywood.edu  Click on “Fiber” and 
choose “Continuing Education.” 
 
 

  Local Cloth Textile Study Group  

     2016 Schedule 

  

March 16 
Amanda Thatch - Reading Cloth: Text 

and Textiles 

April 20 
Mary Zicafoose - Ikat: Cloth of 

Enchantment 

May 18 
Erin Castellan - Slow Seeing: Fabric, 

Thread, Yarn, and Paint 

June 15 

Ashley Callahan - Southern Tufts: The 

Regional Origins and National Craze 

for Chenille Fashion 

July 27 

Jean Klein - Abandonment and 

Abundance: Mixed Media Quilts and 

Obsessive Embroideries 

August 17 

Geri Forkner and Judie Dysart - 

Weaving Villages in the Peruvian 

Highlands 

September 21 
Vicki Bennett - Life Re-imagined: 

Finding the Artist Within 

October 26 

Lauren Pelletier - Working with 

Material: Irene Schawinsky at Black 

Mountain College and Beyond 

November 16 

Warren Wilson Students - Warren 

Wilson College and the Textile Fiber 

Shed Project 

December 21 

Beth Johnson - Gathering Places: 

Traditional Basketmaking and the 

Environment 
 

 

 
 
Share & Care 
Get Well Card:  Marjorie Warren  
 
Sympathy Cards: 
Mary Miller, death of her husband 
Mary Jo Lanik, - death of her mother 
 
I received sad news that June Mayhew passed away 
Nov. 1915. She was from Brevard and a long time  
Guild Member. 
 
If you know of anyone who would like to receive a 

card email me at sheilawc@charter.net 
 
 

 

 

Community Bulletin Board 

 

Schacht 4x4 Mighty Wolf Loom and accessories for sale, 
$1500.  jgriffith2@centurylink.net  423-727-5037 
 
16 ft handmade canoe for sale, 
$1500.jgriffith2@centurylink.net  423-727-5037 
 
Large ironing board, 48” x 18”. Surface is great for 
finishing handwoven fabric. Folds up; height adjusts; 
holder for iron at side, $12.00. teena.tuenge@gmail.com 
 
 
 
 
 

 

http://www.creativearts.haywood.edu/
mailto:sheilawc@charter.net
mailto:jgriffith2@centurylink.net
mailto:jgriffith2@centurylink.net
mailto:teena.tuenge@gmail.com
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Treasurer’s Reports 
Lynda Feldman 
 

Western NC Fiber/Handweavers Guild 
Treasurer’s Report: January 2016 

 
12/31/2015  
Balance, Education Fund                $  2,566.37 
 
12/31/2015 
Balance, General Fund                        9,244.86 
 
January, 2016 Income                                       0.00 
 
January, 2016 Expenses  
     Printing (checks)                                                        29.95 
 
Total January Expenses                          29.95 
 
January 31, 2016 Balance                            $11,781.28 

__________________________________________ 
 
 
 
 

 Insights from Websites 

Tying a lattice fringe from www.warpedforgood.com 
 
1. Tie the first row of knots next to the fabric. 
2. Lay the fabric over a foam board with fringe toward you. 
3. Pin each knot to the board. 
4. Place a slat flush against the first row of pins to serve as a 

spacer. 

     
5. Place a pin in the in the second row just below the slat, at 

a point where the second knot will be formed. 
6. Remove the slat and loosely tie an overhand knot below 

the just-placed pin in the second row. 
 

Proposed 2016 Budget 

Income 
2015 
actual 

2016 
proposed 

Dues 2,390.00 2,265.00 

Workshops 2,825.00 4,200.00 

Advertising 20.00 30.00 

Fund raising 590.50 0.00 

Other 45.70 0.00 

                     Total 5,871.20 6,495.00 

Expenses 
  Awards 25.00 100.00 

Dues/subscriptions 100.00 0.00 

Equipment rental 73.50 0.00 

Guild Retreat 70.00 50.00 

HCC Scholarship 500.00 500.00 

History 87.25 90.00 

Honorarium 2015 100.00 0.00 

Honorarium 2016 
 

100.00 

Hospitality 34.38 75.00 

Insurance 266.00 300.00 

Library 0.00 0.00 

Office Supplies 0.00 50.00 

PO box rental 41.00 86.00 

Postage 29.40 25.00 

Printing 21.59 50.00 

Program 900.00 900.00 

Publicity 0.00 50.00 

Rent 726.00 726.00 

Website 280.00 280.00 

Workshops 2,461.10 2,610.00 

                    Total 5,715.22 5,992.00 

Net 155.98 503.00 

 
 
 
7. Insert another pin through the center of the knot just a 

fraction below the point of the first pin.  
 

    
8. Pull the knot to cinch it up to the point of the second pin. 
9. Holding the knot firmly between the fingers of one hand, 

with you other hand gently tug each stand of the not to its 
full length. 

Continue tying knots across the second row and repeat for 
as many rows as you wish. 

http://www.warpedforgood.com/
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Western North Carolina Fibers/Handweavers Guild Meeting Minutes Nov. 14, 2015 

 

WNCFHG Meeting Minutes – February 13, 2016 (revised) 

New President Charlene St. John called the meeting to order at 10AM.  Her challenge to all members was ‘Don’t just go to 
guild meetings, be the guild.’  

Old Business 

 Minutes of the November 2015 meeting were approved with Gail Griffith making the motion and Catherine Alter 

seconding. 

 Treasurer’a Report for November 2015 were approved with Pat Brown making the motion and Gail Griffith 

seconding. 

Announcements 

 Charlene St. John reminded the membership to send any announcements to her via e-mail prior to the monthly 

meeting. 

 Former President Marjorie Warren is rehabilitating from knee surgery 

 Another former President, Leigh Tate is now a published author on Amazon – ‘5 Acres and a Dream’. 

 Mary Jo Lanik’s mother passed away.  A memorial service will be held this afternoon at Shephard’s Funeral Home, 

Church Street, Hendersonville, NC. 

 On February 20, Mary Jo Lanik (owner of the Wool Room in Hendersonville) will be featuring a class on needle 

felting taught by Irene Heckel. 

 Donna Kassab, local silk artist and owner of Yarns to Dye For, in Hendersonville passed away in early February.  

Donna presented a program to our guild a couple of years ago. 

 The HCC scholarship has been awarded to Lillian Hale, a second year student at Haywood Community College.  

Marjorie Krueger will send a membership package to welcome her.  Marjorie Warren has agreed to be the guild 

liaison to HCC and will make arrangements with Lillian to attend a WNCFHG meeting. 

 A program by the fiber group at Warren Wilson College is scheduled for November 2016. 

 Mary Nichols is the contact for the guild’s educational booth at the Southern Highlands Craft Fair, July 2016.  This is 

a four day event.  Fiber Friends group will assist on Thursday; Heritage Weavers organization will assist on Friday.  

Volunteers are needed on Saturday and Sunday to demonstrate  ‘Drop in and Weave’ that helps promote the guild to 

fiber enthusiasts.  A sign-up sheet was passed around for volunteers.  Volunteers will receive a free pass to the 

show.  Assistance is needed for loom warping/set up prior to the show opening on Thursday.  Mary will not be 

available to work the booth since she has prior commitments at the fair. 

 Ursula Powers has the guild banner that can be used for display at various events to advertise WNCFHG. 

 Charlene asked members if they would be interested in selling quality handwoven items but they do not currently 

have a retail outlet.  Some discussion followed as to how the guild might do an annual juried sale that would raise 

money for the artist as well as the guild.  Pat Brown volunteered to help on a committee to investigate this further. 

Website 

The website, not currently up to date, is set up on a Go Daddy account.  Charlene St. John has taken over the maintenance 
of the web account.  A new password for the ‘member’s only’ section of the website will be issued in the near future.  
Reminder – parts of our website are private to guild members only.  Please honor this; no sharing.  Charlene asked 
members how often they used the website:  weekly, monthly, or ever.  This info will help her when she takes over the 
responsibility of the website. 

Committees 

 Newsletter:  Catherine Alter indicated the guild website address will be added onto the front page.  Please refer to 

the Guild Calendar column and Bulletin Board column for upcoming events.  All workshop information will also be 

available in the newsletter.  Article submissions to the newsletter need to be e-mailed to Catherine by the 25th of 

each month. 
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 Budget:  Lynda Feldman indicated the proposed balanced budget for 2016 will be in the next newsletter.  The 

workshops will be covering the substantial shortfall in funds that we will have if we depend solely on dues. 

 Membership:  Marjorie Krueger provided updated name tags for all members.  Note that the back of the tag has the 

website address and a place to write in your password.  Thirty members signed the attendance sheet for today; six 

guests attended.  There were some new member applicants as well.  Reminder to everyone there is a twenty five 

cent charge for not wearing a name tag.  An updated 2016 Membership List will be e-mailed to members after the 

March meeting. 

 Workshops:  In the absence of Ellen Turpening, Lynda Feldman reminded us there is a limited number of 

applications available for the upcoming Kathryn Weber workshop(s) See the sign-up sheet as soon as possible. 

 BRFS:  Joan Berner noted the terms Amateur and Professional have been changed to Emerging and Experienced 

on the BRFS 2016 entry form.   Anyone who has woven more than five years is considered Experienced.  Hand-

Spun Skein has been added back in as a category for the show.  Pay Pal will be available for entrants to use on the 

BRFS application in lieu of mailing a check.  Joan has been advertising the show via Facebook. Refer to the BRFS 

column in the newsletter for all revisions from the 2914 BRFS entry form (see BRFS website). 

 Community Service:  Pat Koss received three new blankets for the Linus Project.  See Pat for guidelines (sizes, etc.) 

to make blankets for donations. 

 Historian:  Ursula Powers takes photos of our event activities.  She reminded us to say our name when we are 

presenting a Show & Tell item.   Additionally, she requested clippings be sent to her about member activities noted in 

various print media 

 Hospitality:  Susanne MacGuire needs volunteers (two per month) to bring cookies/goodies for snack time.  A sign-up 

sheet was passed for members to indicate times they can contribute. 

 Librarian:  Susan Trotter reminded us that the library is open a half hour before our regularly scheduled meetings; 

also a half hour or more after the meeting at the Johnson Farm Boarding House.  Ten books are checked out from 

2015 and need to be returned.  Pat Brown did a book report on Designing Woven Fabrics by Janet Phillips.  Pat also 

did a woven gamp project from the book.  A prize drawing will be held at the end of the year for anyone who does a 

book report during the year.  The maximum prize is $75 tuition toward a guild sponsored workshop. 

 North Carolina Mountain State Fair:  Gail Griffith indicated that she and Lucy Daley will be keeping us posted about 

the fair which takes place in September. 

 Share & Care:  Sheila Church sent sympathy acknowledgements to Mary Miller (death of husband); Gail Griffith 

(death of mother); Mary Jo Lanik (death of mother).  Former member June Mayhew died in November.  There are no 

family members to send a card to. 

New Business 

None. 

Adjourn 

The meeting was adjourned with Pat Brown making the motion and Ursula Powers seconding.  All were in favor.  Show and 
Tell followed the meeting.  The Winter Project ‘Aprons’ was the main attraction. 

Nancy Crabtree, Secretary 
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Photo Gallery from February Meeting 
 

February’s Program…..aprons  

  

 
Show & Tell 

 
Susan Trotter  

Teena Tuenge 
 

Linda Feldman  

 
Amy Putansu 

 

Mikkel Hanson 

 

Lucy Harwood 

 

Pat Brown 
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